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Discussion

A defining principle of 3GPP is to deliver stable releases in a timely and predictable fashion; this requires careful release planning in terms of content and timing to avoid undue slippage. 

Rel-17 has seen a very high workload and an unprecedented number (14) of exception requests at Stage 2 “freeze” in SA#92e/June 2021. SA2#146e/Aug 2021 saw a resulting record number of inputs (whether with or without counting Rel-18 proposals). As a result, a major Rel-17 maintenance effort is expected at least in Q4.

Stabilizing the present release is of utmost priority especially bearing in mind the delays already experienced with Rel-17 since the pandemic started. Stage 2 stability is critical in ensuring timely Stage 3 stability, and vital to ultimately prevent any further time-to-market delay. The transition between 3GPP releases must be carefully considered, especially when soft freezes take place (as witnessed in earlier releases and with Rel-17). Therefore, we propose that SA2 Q4 efforts be channelled towards stabilizing Rel-17. In other words, no Rel-18 work shall be scheduled for Q4 in SA2, other than Rel-18 planning effort. This means that with an 18-month definition from Rel-17 “freeze” to Rel-18 “freeze” only 12 months of effective work would be available.

While starting Rel-18 technical work in Q4 is not an option, the supporting companies propose that Rel-18 Stage 2 be based on 15-months from the time work starts in SA2 on Rel-18 studies. This is based on assessment of the reasonable time needed to complete any quality normative work in SA2 and on the principle that the contents of 3GPP releases must be based on a time budget rather than on fitting the time budget to the content. We think the work can start in Q1 2022 subject to Rel-18 content package approval at SA#94/Dec 2021. Accordingly, this means a Stage 2 freeze at SA#99 March 2023. 

The table below shows that to deliver quality output (also taking into account the inevitable dependencies) we need at least 8 meetings to complete study and normative work in SA2 (with exceptions and dependencies handling still possible thereafter). Currently 6 ordinary meetings are scheduled for SA2 in 2022. Even by adding 1 ad hoc, it is unrealistic to fit all the work in 12 months.

	Meeting 1
	TR skeleton scope and initial KI discussion

	Meeting 2
	KI and initial solutions discussion

	Meeting 3
	last call KI and solutions discussions continuation

	Meeting 4
	last call solutions and evaluations/interim conclusions

	Meeting 5
	SI conclusion + WID drafted and agreed

	Meeting 6
	normative (+ closure of any open item SID)

	Meeting 7
	normative 

	Meeting 8
	normative and freeze

	Meeting 9/10
	exception handling if any and fixes due to dependencies


In addition, though SA2#146e did have productive preliminary discussions on understanding the technical scope of a number of proposals, SA2#146e was not able to provide any agreed SIDs for discussion at SA#93e. Further detailed technical discussions are required in SA2 in Q4 so SA2 can deliver sensible proposals both in terms of technical objectives and in terms of TU budget needs (on a per-objective basis). Only then can a coherent package be determined at SA#94e, with prioritization as needed. To this end, we would like to stress the importance for SA2 to provide TU estimates per SID objective, so that SA#94e might potentially perform down-scoping of any SID, if this were to be necessary.

In addition, we propose that TUs be budgeted assuming full F2F meeting set-up, using the same TU per meeting budget as used in Rel-17.

We expect SA#93e to agree on a TU budget and the resulting timeline to base the prioritization and planning of the release on, so we can also have a joint timeline discussion with RAN.

Conclusions

The supporting companies propose that:

· No Rel-18 work take place in Q4 in SA2 other than Rel-18 planning (i.e. SIDs refinement)

· Rel-18 SA2 package approval take place at SA#94e

· Incl. potential prioritization between and within proposals

· Rel-18 Stage 2 work starts in Q1 2022 and ends in March 2023 i.e. 15-month duration

· 8-meeting budget

· TU budget computation for any prioritization effort to take place at SA#94e shall be based on the F2F meetings agenda (i.e. same TU budget per SA2 meeting as in Rel-17). 
· SA#93e task SA2 to provide the candidate Rel-18 SIDs for Rel-18 with the TU estimation with a granularity down to the atomic set of objectives (i.e. not independent from one another - that is work that has to take place together) in the SIDs.

· Rel-18 schedule:

· Stage 2 freeze in March 2023

· Stage 3 PHY freeze in September 2023

· Stage 3 OTHER freeze in December 2023

· ASN.1 freeze in March 2024 
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v Q4 2021 SA2 meetings should prioritize Rel-17 completion
and stabilization - less effort needed in 2022 for Rel-17.

v Use time in Q4 2021 to structure / finalize SA2 work
proposals, and prepare for December SA#94 prioritization.

v Minimum of 8 meetings for SA2 to complete Rel-18 Stage 2.




